# **9** Language in Autism

Matthew Walenski, Helen Tager-Flusberg, and Michael T. Ullman

# CONTENTS

Introduction	175
Language and Communication in ASD: The Evidence	
Pragmatic Deficits	
Nonverbal Communicative Gesture	
Speech Acts	
Conversational Discourse	
Pragmatic Functions of Prosody	
Interpreting Nonliteral Language	
Grammar and Lexicon	
Grammatical Abilities	
Lexical Abilities	
Neuroimaging Studies	
Formulaic Speech	
Integrative Theories of Language in ASD	
Pragmatics and Theory of Mind	
Grammar, Lexicon, and the PDH	
ASD Profile of Procedural System Functions	
ASD Profile of the Declarative Memory System	
The Neurobiology of Procedural and Declarative	
Memory Brain Structures in ASD	
Summary and Conclusion	
Acknowledgments	
References	

## INTRODUCTION

Autism, often referred to as autism spectrum disorder (ASD), is a developmental disorder of the brain that is strongly associated with deficits in language and communication as well as a variety of other impairments, including abnormal social interaction and motor function.<sup>1</sup> Roughly 20% of children with autism are essentially nonverbal, using fewer than five words per day.<sup>2</sup> Others acquire functional language to varying degrees, although the exact profile of language and communicative abilities appears to be somewhat heterogeneous.

In this chapter, we first summarize the evidence regarding language abilities in ASD. (Note that we use the terms autism and ASD in the broadest sense, including diagnoses of autism and Asperger's syndrome.) The data suggest that ASD is associated with a particular pattern of relatively spared and impaired language functions. We then examine in depth two explanatory theories of language in ASD. The two theories are complementary in that they focus on different sets of language functions. However, both theories take the same broad approach in that they address relations between language and nonlanguage domains with a view to exploring whether similar behavioral profiles across apparently distinct cognitive domains can be explained by common neurocognitive substrates.

According to one theory, deficits of "theory of mind" in ASD can explain *pragmatic* impairments of language and communication in terms of social deficits and their neurocognitive underpinnings.<sup>3–5</sup> In contrast, the procedural deficit hypothesis (PDH) posits that *grammatical* impairments in the disorder — including syntax. morphology, and phonology — can be largely explained by neurocognitive abnormalities of the procedural memory system, whereas lexical knowledge, which depends on the declarative memory system, remains relatively spared.<sup>6.7</sup> Thus, rather than investigating language deficits in isolation, we examine integrative explanatory theories that attempt to account for these deficits in the broader context of brain and behavior in ASD.

# LANGUAGE AND COMMUNICATION IN ASD: THE EVIDENCE

Here we first present data related to pragmatic linguistic functions and then turn to evidence pertaining to grammatical and lexical aspects of language. Formulaic speech in ASD, which may be related to more than one of these domains, is addressed at the end of this section. Our discussion will concentrate on cross-sectional studies and, by necessity, on those children who have acquired at least some functional language.

#### PRAGMATIC DEFICITS

Pragmatics concerns the practical knowledge that is necessary to use and interpret language appropriately for the social and real-world contexts in which utterances are made. *Social* aspects of pragmatics crucially include knowledge of the social rules that govern speaker-hearer interactions (which often involves interpreting a speaker's intended meaning across different social contexts), whereas *real-world* aspects of pragmatics include knowledge of people and objects and how they are likely to interact (e.g., knowing that girls are more likely than boys to play with dolls). Pragmatics encompasses both verbal and nonverbal aspects of communication, including gestures, prosodic cues (i.e., of intonation and rhythm), and facial expressions, all of which combine to enhance effective communication in face-toface social contexts. A range of impairments consistent with pragmatic deficits are inherent to ASD. These impairments are widespread and are found in both children and adults, with diagnoses ranging from classic autism to Asperger's syndrome.

# Nonverbal Communicative Gesture

Young ASD children present with well-documented problems in nonverbal communication.<sup>8–10</sup> Data based on parental report indicate significant delays in the use of early gestures.<sup>11</sup> Studies of nonverbal intentional gestural communication in young ASD children consistently show that pointing gestures that are used to communicate requests are generally produced and understood, whereas pointing gestures that are used to share interest in an object or to direct attention to an event are virtually absent (even though these emerge at the same time as requesting gestures in typically developing children).<sup>12</sup>

# Speech Acts

Speech acts are utterances that serve a communicative function, such as requests, comments, or commands. Importantly, they require knowledge of how language is used within a culture.13 Evidence suggests that ASD children are missing speech acts that emphasize social engagement rather than speech acts that regulate others' behavior.14 Wetherby and Prutting15 examined the range of speech acts that were expressed by ASD children in both gestural and spoken language at early stages of development in comparison to language-matched typically developing children. They found that the ASD children were not significantly different from the controls in their use of language for requesting objects or actions, for protests, and for selfregulation (e.g., "Don't do that."). However, speech acts with social functions, such as comments, showing off, acknowledging the listener, and requesting information, were completely absent from ASD discourse. In another study, ASD children used declarative sentences that were direct responses to questions but did not make other types of declarative statements or comments, which are thought to involve more significant social awareness.<sup>16</sup> Compared to children with specific language impairment (SLI), ASD children have been found to use fewer affirming or agreeing utterances.17 Finally, in a study comparing ASD children to Down syndrome children, the ASD children rarely communicated about objects that were the focus of their mothers' attention.18

# **Conversational Discourse**

Deficits in conversational ability are found throughout childhood and adolescence in ASD.<sup>19</sup> Older, higher-functioning ASD adolescents are likely to speak too much and in a monologue style during interviews.<sup>20,21</sup> They have problems responding adequately to questions, especially when discussing an unusual event or personal narrative,<sup>22</sup> and tend to have difficulty making clear reference in their conversations to people or places.<sup>23</sup> These latter findings are consistent with evidence of impaired performance on referential communication tasks.<sup>24</sup> They also have difficulty judging the amount of information that needs to be included for effective communication.<sup>25</sup>

Other studies have shown that people with autism seem less able to shift their discourse when there are failures in communication — for example, if a listener has not heard or understood an utterance. Paul and Cohen<sup>26</sup> found that although adults

with autism were just as likely to respond to requests for clarification as mentally retarded adults matched on nonverbal IQ, their answers were less specific than those of the nonautistic participants. They were also less likely to add information that might be of help to the listener, suggesting problems in judging the relevance of a piece of information. This finding was recently replicated in high-functioning schoolage children with autism.<sup>27</sup> Finally, we note that several studies have demonstrated abnormalities in autism in other kinds of discourse skills, especially in telling stories or recounting personal narratives.<sup>28-30</sup>

#### Pragmatic Functions of Prosody

*Prosody* describes the timing, rhythm, and intonation of speech. It has numerous pragmatic functions, including nongrammatical pauses and the use of stress to direct attention to words or other elements. In a recent survey of investigations of prosody in ASD, all studies (ten of ten) in which pragmatic functions of prosody could be isolated reported deficits in those functions.<sup>31</sup>

## Interpreting Nonliteral Language

Spoken and written discourse often includes different forms of nonliteral language. including idioms, metaphors, lies, jokes, and so forth. To understand nonliteral forms of language, one must infer the speaker's intended meaning (as in jokes or metaphors. for example) or understand cultural–linguistic expressions (as in idioms). Both of these entail pragmatic knowledge of how language is used in different social contexts. ASD individuals, even those who are older and high functioning, have great difficulty interpreting nonliteral or figurative speech.<sup>32–35</sup> These difficulties include problems with idioms,<sup>36</sup> with metaphor and irony,<sup>32.37</sup> and with the ability to explain nonliteral utterances embedded in stories (e.g., lies, jokes, pretence, irony, sarcasm. or double bluff).<sup>33,38,39</sup> Using a more structured task, it has also been found that children with autism have difficulty interpreting a speaker's intended meaning in a conversational context and, unlike matched controls, they interpret utterances in a literal way instead of in relation to the speaker's stated desire.<sup>40</sup>

#### GRAMMAR AND LEXICON

Language depends upon two mental abilities.<sup>41,42</sup> Idiosyncratic information must be memorized in some sort of mental dictionary, which is often referred to as the mental *lexicon*. The lexicon necessarily includes all words with arbitrary sound-meaning pairings, such as the noncompositional ("simple") word *cat*. But language also consists of regularities, which can be captured by rules of *grammar*. The rules constrain how lexical forms and other basic units in language combine to make complex representations, including phrases and sentences (e.g., *the cat took the train to work*; syntax), complex words (e.g., *walk* + *-ed* -> *walked*; morphology), and the structured sound patterns of words (e.g., t + u + p -> tup; phonology). Importantly, although complex representations (such as the phrase *the cat*) could be computed anew each time (*the* + *cat*), they could in principle also be stored in the mental lexicon (e.g., *the cat* could be stored as a single unit). As we will see, the evidence

suggests that grammatical composition is impaired in ASD, whereas lexical knowledge remains relatively spared.

#### **Grammatical Abilities**

*Syntax* underlies the rule-governed combination of words into the sequential and hierarchical structures of phrases and sentences. Impairments of sentence comprehension have been widely reported in ASD in both auditory and visual (i.e., reading) domains.<sup>43–50</sup> However, not all subjects show these deficits.<sup>44,46</sup> Intriguingly, one study of ASD adults reports normal accuracy but abnormally fast reaction times in a sentence comprehension task.<sup>51</sup>

In expressive language (i.e., in speaking), studies have found that the spontaneous speech of ASD children shows reduced syntactic complexity compared to children with Down syndrome or to developmentally delayed or typically developing control children.<sup>52-54</sup> Similarly, ASD children have been found to omit required closed-class items (e.g., definite articles such as *the*), which play important grammatical roles.<sup>55,56</sup> Children with ASD have also been shown to have lower rates of novel, nonimitative utterances compared to typically developing and Down syndrome children, instead relying more on "formulaic" utterances (see following text for further discussion on formulaic speech).<sup>57</sup> Finally, ASD children have shown impairments on the portion of the Clinical Evaluation of Language Fundamentals (CELF) that tests immediate sentence repetition and reflects (at least in part) expressive syntax.<sup>46,58</sup>

Morphology, which refers to the structure of words with respect to their meaningful parts, comes in two flavors. Derivational morphology (the creation of new words; e.g., solemnity and toughness are derived from solemn and tough) has, to our knowledge, not been investigated in ASD. Several studies of ASD have examined inflectional morphology, which concerns the modification of a word to fit its grammatical role (e.g., sang and walked are past-tense inflected). It is important to note that inflectional morphology involves both morphosyntax (the choice of inflection based on the syntax of a sentence - for example, choosing present tense or past tense, depending on the syntactic context) and morphophonology (phonological changes to a word that reflect morphological processes, such as the vowel change in the irregular past tense formation of dug from dig). Although morphosyntax strongly depends upon combinatorial rule-governed (i.e., grammatical) processes, this is not necessarily the case for morphophonology. Whereas regular morphophonological transformations, as in English regular past tenses, follow rule-governed compositional patterns (walk + -ed), irregular morphophonology is at least partly unpredictable (e.g., sing-sang, bring-brought), and therefore must rely on stored lexical knowledge.

In two studies that examined samples of spontaneous speech, ASD children omitted inflectional morphemes (e.g., they produced *play* instead of *playing*) more often than unimpaired or mentally retarded control subjects.<sup>55,56</sup> This pattern appeared to hold particularly for certain regularly inflected forms (especially *-ing-suffixed* forms, such as *playing*, but also for regular past tenses in the Bartolucci et al. study), whereas irregular past-tenses were relatively spared in both studies.

Similarly, a more recent study of spontaneous speech reported impairments on thirdperson singular present tense (e.g., in the production of *washes*), which is almost completely regular.<sup>59</sup>

A recent examination of elicited verbal morphology (subjects were asked to produce inflected forms in past tense picture sentence contexts) found impaired production of past tense forms in ASD (regulars and irregulars were not distinguished).<sup>58</sup> Similarly, high rates of omissions and incorrect inflections in present tense and (both regular and irregular) past tense production (e.g., *wash* or *washing* for *washes*; *catch* or *catching* for *caught*) were found in an elicitation study of language-impaired ASD children compared to ASD children without evident language deficits.<sup>60</sup> A more recent study of elicited past tense production in high-functioning ASD and age-matched typically developing children found normal accuracy scores for regular, irregular, and novel (e.g., *plag-plagged*) verbs. However, response times revealed important differences between the groups: the production of regularized (stem + *-ed*, e.g., in *walked*, *plagged*, *digged*) but not irregularized (e.g., *dug*, *splim-splam*) forms was abnormally fast in ASD compared to controls.<sup>61</sup>

In summary, all six studies of spontaneous or elicited speech reported abnormalities in the production of inflectional morphology. All but one reported actual impairments. The remaining study, in which ASD children were abnormally fast at producing regularized forms, differed from the others in having the highest-functioning ASD subjects (the highest IQs) and in having little or no requirement for social interaction during production, as the items were presented visually on a computer screen (for more discussion of this last point see Reference 62). Additionally, accuracy or response time differences between ASD and control subjects were found in all six studies for regulars, but were not observed for irregulars in three of the four studies that distinguished regular, and irregular morphological forms, including the one study in which regular and irregular forms were explicitly well-matched on frequency and other factors.<sup>61</sup> Thus, ASD seems to be associated with abnormalities of inflectional morphology, particularly for regular forms, although it is not yet clear to what extent this is due to problems of regular morphophonology, morphosyntax, or both.

*Phonology* refers to the sound patterns of language. In ASD, certain aspects of phonology may be relatively preserved, whereas others are somewhat impaired. Phonology is concerned both with individual speech sounds (i.e., phonemes, such as the *lal* sound in *father*) and how they are combined sequentially and hierarchically into syllables and words. Several studies have reported no particular ASD deficits with individual phonemes in either receptive or expressive language<sup>46</sup> (but see Reference 31; for a review of earlier studies see Reference 63). Impairments in ASD have more often been reported in the combination of sounds into complex structures. Thus, deficits have been found in the repetition of auditorily presented nonsense words (e.g., *barrazon*),<sup>46,64</sup> though the presence of such impairments is less clear in some studies.<sup>53,58</sup> Because this task is posited to involve both disassembling the input into smaller units (e.g., phonemes or syllables) and then reassembling these units in production, it is expected to involve compositional processes. The evidence therefore suggests that at least compositional aspects of phonology may be somewhat impaired.

## **Lexical Abilities**

Behavioral studies suggest that lexical knowledge remains largely normal in ASD. First of all, word-learning abilities seem to be essentially intact.53 Second, performance has been found to be unimpaired on a range of receptive lexical tasks, such as word-picture correspondence ("Is this a ... ?"), word-picture matching ("Pick the correct picture to match ... "), picture selection ("Show me all the ... "), and word definition ("What is a ...?").44.46.65 Third, expressive lexical abilities seem to remain largely spared in single-word production tasks, such as picture naming, synonym and antonym generation, and reading single letters or words out loud.45.46.48.66 When ASD subjects are asked to name pictures as rapidly as possible (so-called "rapid automatic naming"), a mixed profile can be seen, with some subjects showing normal performance, whereas others are impaired.47 Similarly, performance on verbal fluency tasks, in which subjects are asked to name as many words as possible in a given period of time, seems to be generally, but not always, spared. Normal performance has been found in both letter fluency (e.g., "Name as many words as you can that begin with the letter F.") and category fluency (e.g., "Name as many animals as you can.").44.47.48.67 Other studies, in contrast, have reported deficits in both types of verbal fluency tasks49.66 as well as in unconstrained ("miscellaneous") verbal fluency (e.g., "Say as many words as you can think of, any words at all.").67 Finally, as we have seen earlier, the production of irregular past-tense forms (which depend on memorized lexical knowledge) is generally, but not always, spared. Thus, the evidence suggests that although lexical knowledge itself may remain spared in ASD, there seem to be some deficits in retrieving or searching for this knowledge, perhaps particularly under speeded conditions.

## **Neuroimaging Studies**

There have been few neuroimaging studies of lexicon or grammar in ASD. We are aware of only two functional neuroimaging studies of either domain, both of which examined syntactic processing. (A study of conceptual processing in ASD is discussed below.) In addition, one structural magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) experiment examined the relation between brain abnormalities and language impairments in ASD. In presenting these three studies, we focus specifically on structures previously implicated in language functions (i.e., we do not discuss visual areas, the pons, etc.). In the section on the PDH, we discuss the potential significance of these structures, specifically the relation between frontal, basal ganglia, and cerebellar structures and procedural memory and grammar on the one hand and between temporal/temporo-parietal structures and declarative memory and lexical memory on the other.

A functional MRI (fMRI) study of visual sentence comprehension (as compared to visual fixation) found that ASD adults showed greater activation than unimpaired age- and IQ-matched controls in the left posterior superior temporal sulcus (between the superior and middle temporal gyri, i.e., between Brodmann's areas — BA - 22 and 21), in right temporo-parietal/inferior-parietal cortex (BA 39), and in the parahippocampal gyrus bilaterally; but less activation than controls in the left inferior frontal gyrus.

and left lateral and medial premotor cortex and nearby frontal cortex, including the SMA/pre-SMA (SMA refers to the supplementary motor area in medial BA 6; pre-SMA lies just anterior to the SMA).<sup>51</sup>

Similarly, a positron emission tomography (PET) study of auditory sentence comprehension (in comparison to silence) reported greater mean regional activation (we do not discuss deactivations, which are difficult to interpret) in adult ASD subjects (who were impaired at an off-line measure of auditory sentence comprehension) than age-matched healthy controls in the right superior temporal gyrus (BA 22, 41/42) and right inferior parietal cortex (BA 40), but less activation than controls in left premotor cortex (middle/inferior BA 6) as well as in the mid portion (i.e., not posterior) of the left middle temporal gyrus (BA 21).47 Additionally, within left temporal cortex, the ASD subjects showed a peak activation in a posterior portion of this region, whereas the control subjects showed peak activations in mid and anterior portions. Similar to the fMRI study, there was also less activation in ASD than control subjects in left inferior frontal gyrus (within Broca's region, i.e., in BA 44, 45, and posterior 47), as well as in the left caudate nucleus and the left lentiform nucleus (both of which are part of the basal ganglia), although these differences did not reach significance. In a follow-up reanalysis of a subset of this data,68 the authors reported reduced activation in the ASD subjects, compared to the controls, in left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (BA 46) and in the right dentate nucleus of the cerebellum, suggesting abnormalities of frontal-cerebellar circuitry, in particular between left frontal cortex and the right cerebellum (note that the right cerebellum is connected primarily to the left cerebrum).

These functional imaging findings are paralleled by findings from a structural MRI study that related neuroanatomical volumes to performance on the CELF (which probes multiple domains of language) and a nonword repetition task.69 ASD children were first divided into those who performed within the normal range on these two language tests and those who did not. These two ASD groups were compared against two age-matched comparison groups, one with specific language impairment (SLI) and one composed of typically developing control children. Both language-impaired groups (ASD with impaired language and SLI) had significant right hemisphere asymmetry (i.e., right larger than left), as compared to the two comparison groups, in classical Broca's area - that is, the pars triangularis (BA 45) and pars opercularis (BA 44) of the inferior frontal gyrus. Reported volumes from this region in each hemisphere suggest that the increased asymmetry stemmed from both decreased left hemisphere volume and increased right hemisphere volume in the two language-impaired groups. In contrast, both language-impaired groups showed left hemisphere asymmetry (left larger than right) in the planum temporale (the posterior portion of the upper bank of the temporal lobe), whereas the two comparison groups did not. Analogously to the Broca's area asymmetry, this increased leftward asymmetry in the planum temporale seems to be explained by a combination of decreased right hemisphere volume and increased left hemisphere volume in the two language-impaired groups.

In sum, in both of the functional neuroimaging studies of receptive syntax, ASD subjects showed greater activation in posterior superior-temporal/inferior-parietal cortex — including the posterior superior temporal gyrus and sulcus and temporo-parietal/inferior-parietal cortex — but less in certain left frontal regions, i.e., left

premotor cortex, dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, and Broca's region, as well as in left basal ganglia structures and the right cerebellum (note that only one of the studies addressed subcortical or cerebellar structures). The structural MRI study found that the language-impaired ASD (and SLI) subjects showed a volumetric decrease in left frontal regions, especially in Broca's area, but an increase in a left temporal lobe region — an intriguingly similar pattern to the patterns of increased and decreased activation found in the two functional neuroimaging studies. Interpretations of these findings are discussed below.

## FORMULAIC SPEECH

ASD speech is marked by several striking features: repetitive and stereotyped utterances (e.g., overuse of routine utterances such as "thank you" or "you're welcome"); idiosyncratic sound-meaning associations (i.e., "metaphorical language" such as "I want to go blue" to express a desire to go outside); excessively literal language (e.g., responding "No, it's raining water" to the statement "It's raining cats and dogs"); difficulty with pronouns (e.g., a child with autism may say "Would you like a cookie?" to request one) and with other deictic terms (i.e., terms whose reference depends on contextual factors, such as *this, that, here, there*, etc.); and immediate or delayed echolalia (lexically, prosodically, and syntactically faithful repetitions).<sup>57,63,70</sup>

These various aspects of speech are highly characteristic of ASD and feature among the diagnostic criteria in DSM-IV for qualitative communication impairments in the disorder.<sup>1</sup> They are observed at much higher rates in ASD than in typically developing children (for a review, see Reference 63) or children with other developmental disorders, including SLI<sup>71</sup> and Down's syndrome.<sup>57</sup>

These aspects of autistic speech are often described together as *formulaic speech*. <sup>57,72</sup> *Formulas* are defined as prefabricated sequences of words that are stored and retrieved whole from memory (in any population, impaired or unimpaired).<sup>73</sup> It has been suggested that at least certain aspects of formulaic speech in ASD (e.g., echolalia and an overreliance on a restricted range of formulaic forms) may reflect pragmatic or social deficits in language use.<sup>63,72</sup> It has also been suggested that formulas offer a shortcut (via memorization) by which to bypass grammatical processing, particularly when grammatical processing is difficult.<sup>73</sup> Thus the overreliance in ASD on these forms may reflect more than one underlying deficit.

## INTEGRATIVE THEORIES OF LANGUAGE IN ASD

Here we present two explanatory neurocognitive theories of language in ASD. Both theories integrate findings from language and nonlanguage domains. One focuses on pragmatics and the other on lexicon and grammar.

## PRAGMATICS AND THEORY OF MIND

As we have seen earlier, ASD involves pervasive impairments in the pragmatic aspects of language use. The disorder is also strongly associated with nonverbal social deficits.<sup>74,75</sup> The *theory of mind hypothesis of autism* has been proposed to

integrate deficits across these domains.<sup>76,77</sup> According to this hypothesis, people with ASD are fundamentally impaired at causally linking their own and other people's behavior to mental states. These deficits of theory of mind are posited to underlie impairments both of pragmatics and of nonverbal social abilities.<sup>33</sup>

The evidence suggests that individuals with ASD have theory of mind impairments, as indicated by deficits in tasks that tap their understanding of minds and mental states such as belief (e.g., false belief), knowledge, and emotion.<sup>78,79</sup> Crucially, these impairments appear to be linked not only to social deficits in ASD<sup>75</sup> but also to pragmatic deficits.<sup>33</sup> Several lines of evidence support an association between impairments of theory of mind and of pragmatics.

First of all, whereas ASD is associated with impairments of pragmatics that involve viewing people as mental beings, certain other aspects of language use that do not require knowledge of people's mental states tend to remain relatively spared — such as turn-taking skills, requesting behavior, or regulatory speech acts (see preceding text).

A second line of evidence comes from studies of joint attention in young children. Joint attention involves the triadic engagement between a child, another person, and an object or event of interest. It has been viewed as an early theory of mind ability in that it demonstrates the child's capacity to monitor and manipulate the attentional focus of another person. Deficits in joint attention are evident in looking behavior, communicative pointing, and sharing interest with another person.<sup>8,10</sup> Impairments in joint attention may explain why language is delayed in ASD, as joint attention skills are important developmental predictors of the rate of language development in the disorder.<sup>80</sup>

Third, deficits in conversational discourse in ASD seem to reflect problems in understanding that communication is both about exchanging information with others and about the expression and interpretation of the speaker's intended meaning.<sup>32,81</sup> For example, Capps et al.<sup>19</sup> found a positive correlation between performance on theory of mind tasks and the ability to maintain an ongoing topic of conversation among children with autism. Similarly, Hale and Tager-Flusberg<sup>82</sup> found an inverse relationship between performance at theory of mind tasks and the frequency of non-topic related utterances, a relationship that was independent of overall language ability. Difficulties with nonliteral language also seem to stem from impairments with theory of mind problems, in particular with understanding intentional aspects of communication. For example, Happé's studies have demonstrated a direct relationship between theory of mind performance and the ability to interpret nonliteral meaning in people with autism.<sup>32,33</sup>

Finally, it is interesting to note that functional neuroimaging studies in ASD suggest abnormalities in the neural structures that underlie the processing of theory of mind. Several brain structures have been implicated in typically developing individuals in theory of mind processing, in particular medial frontal cortex (BA 8/9, bordering on the cingulate gyrus), lateral inferior frontal cortex (primarily Broca's area, namely BA 44/45), and posterior superior temporal/temporo-parietal cortex.<sup>83,84</sup> Intriguingly, the small number of neuroimaging studies of theory of mind in ASD suggest a tendency for decreased activation (relative to controls) in both of these frontal regions and increased activation (relative to controls) in the temporal

region.<sup>84-87</sup> This pattern of decreased activation in Broca's area and increased activation in posterior superior temporal/temporo-parietal cortex is strikingly similar to that found in the functional neuroimaging studies of language discussed earlier. It remains to be seen whether similar patterns are found in the processing of pragmatic aspects of language.

#### GRAMMAR, LEXICON, AND THE PDH

As we have seen in the preceding text, ASD is associated with impairments of combinatorial aspects of grammar, across syntax, morphology, and phonology. According to the procedural deficit hypothesis (PDH) of autism, these language impairments are explained by abnormalities of the brain structures that underlie the *procedural memory system*, resulting in impairments of the particular language and nonlanguage functions that depend on these structures. For a discussion of the PDH with respect to a number of different disorders, including autism, SLI, attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD), and dyslexia, see Reference 6. For an indepth examination of the hypothesis as it applies to SLI, see Reference 7. For a related hypothesis of procedural learning deficits in ASD, see Reference 88.

The procedural memory system (for the sake of simplicity, we also refer to the system as the "procedural system") is implicated in the learning of new, and the control of long-established, motor and cognitive "skills," "habits," and other procedures, such as typing, riding a bicycle, or skilled game playing.<sup>89–91</sup> The system is particularly important for acquiring and performing skills involving sequences<sup>91,92</sup> and has been shown to underlie nonlinguistic rule learning.<sup>93,94</sup> Evidence also suggests that the system subserves aspects of the learning and use of grammatical rule-governed combination, across syntax, morphology, and phonology, in both receptive and expressive language.<sup>6,95</sup>

The procedural system is composed of a network of several interconnected brain structures. It depends especially on structures in the left hemisphere of the cerebrum.<sup>96,97</sup> It is rooted in neural circuits that encompass the frontal lobes and the basal ganglia (a set of subcortical structures that include the caudate nucleus and the putamen, which together constitute the neostriatum). Within frontal cortex, two areas play particularly important roles: premotor areas (especially the region of the supplementary motor area [SMA] and pre-SMA) and Broca's area. Other brain structures also form part of the procedural system network, including portions of both inferior parietal cortex and the cerebellum (including the dentate nucleus).<sup>6,89,91,98,99</sup> Finally, the procedural system appears to be closely related to the so-called "dorsal" stream pathway.<sup>6,100</sup>

The PDH of autism posits that ASD is associated with neural abnormalities of the procedural memory system, resulting in impairments of the various functions that depend on this system. Thus, one should expect motor and cognitive deficits, especially those involving sequencing. In the linguistic domain, one should observe deficits of grammar, across syntax, morphology and phonology. One should also find impairments of any other functions that depend on the brain structures that underlie the procedural system, such as aspects of temporal processing and working memory (whether or not these functions are related to procedural memory).<sup>7</sup> Thus the PDH is a *brain*-based hypothesis. That is, unlike many other accounts of language deficits in autism or other developmental disorders, the PDH is based on the premise that that certain brain structures are abnormal, and that the functions that depend on these structures are therefore likely to be impaired.

The nature of the observed impairments is expected to vary with the precise nature of the neural dysfunction, potentially leading to substantial heterogeneity in the linguistic and nonlinguistic impairments in ASD. First of all, because each brain structure in the procedural system plays a somewhat different functional role, the dysfunction of different structures should lead to different types of impairment. For example, abnormalities of structures thought to underlie the acquisition of procedural knowledge, such as the basal ganglia, should yield different behavioral phenotypes than abnormalities of structures that may subserve the execution of procedural skills. which might be the case for certain frontal regions.<sup>101</sup> We expect that a portion of the heterogeneity of language (and other cognitive functions) in ASD may be explained by variation across individuals as to which structures are affected and to what degree.

Just as abnormalities of different structures within the procedural memory system should lead to behavioral heterogeneity, so should the dysfunction of different portions of structures — especially of those structures that constitute frontal/basal ganglia and frontal/cerebellar circuits. These circuits are composed of parallel and largely functionally segregated "channels" (also referred to as "loops").<sup>102</sup> For example, in the basal ganglia, each channel receives projections at the neostriatum — some channels primarily at the caudate and others at the putamen — from a particular set of cortical and subcortical structures. Each channel then follows the same set of internal connections within the basal ganglia and then projects outward via the thalamus to a particular cortical region (from which it also receives input), primarily in frontal cortex. A somewhat analogous architecture can be found in the circuitry projecting from the cerebellum via the thalamus to frontal cortex. Each of the frontal/basal ganglia and frontal/cerebellar channels underlies functions associated with the cortical region to which it projects. For example, the frontal/basal ganglia channel projecting to the primary motor cortex subserves motor functions.

Dysfunction in a given structure in this circuitry (e.g., in the neostriatum) is unlikely to be limited to a single channel. Rather, evidence from neurodegenerative and neurodevelopmental disorders suggests a tendency for dysfunction to co-occur across multiple channels.<sup>103,104</sup> However, it is unlikely that exactly the same channels will be affected in all individuals with a particular disorder. Therefore abnormalities in these structures in ASD should result in variability across individuals with respect to the combination of channels that are affected and the severity of their dysfunction. Nevertheless, evidence from other disorders suggests that within a given disorder. certain channels should be more likely than others to be dysfunctional.<sup>103</sup> So. although variability with regard to which channels are affected should lead to some functional heterogeneity across subjects, an important degree of similarity among individuals with the disorder is to be expected.

Additionally, different types of deficits should be associated with the dysfunction of different pathways within these circuits, in particular with differential dysfunction of the "direct" and "indirect" pathways within the basal ganglia. These two pathways

have opposing effects on the basal ganglia's influence on frontal cortex. Via a series of inhibitory and excitatory projections, the direct pathway ultimately disinhibits frontal cortical activity, whereas the indirect pathway ultimately inhibits it. Imbalances between the two pathways can lead to the excessive inhibition or disinhibition of functions that depend on the frontal cortical regions to which the basal ganglia project.<sup>105,106</sup> This is thought to explain the inhibited/suppressed ("hypo") and disinhibited/unsuppressed ("hyper") motor, grammar, and other behaviors found in various neurodevelopmental as well as neurodegenerative disorders affecting the basal ganglia, including Parkinson's disease, Huntington's disease, Tourette syndrome, obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD) and ADHD.<sup>104,105,107,108</sup> For example, Huntington's disease patients show unsuppressible grammatical rule use (e.g., in affixation, saying *walkeded* and *dugged*) as well as unsuppressible movements, whereas Parkinson's disease patients show the suppression of both grammatical rule use and of movement.<sup>108</sup>

Given the highly plastic nature of the developing brain, compensation is likely to occur. It has been shown that the functions of abnormal neural tissue can be taken over by similar or proximate intact tissue.<sup>109</sup> Thus, abnormalities of specific portions of the striatum or frontal cortex may be compensated for by other portions of these structures in the same, or perhaps even the contralateral, hemisphere. In addition, if a function can be performed by more than one computational mechanism, it could be taken over by a brain structure whose type of computation is distinct from that of the abnormal tissue. Indeed, we posit that the *declarative memory system* can and will take over certain grammatical functions from the abnormal procedural memory system.

The declarative memory system normally subserves the long-term learning, representation, and use of knowledge about facts (conceptual-semantic knowledge, i.e., "semantic memory") and personally experienced events ("episodic memory"),<sup>110,111</sup> The knowledge learned in this system is at least partly (but not completely) explicit — that is, available to conscious awareness.111.112 Medial temporal structures (including the hippocampus and nearby regions such as the parahippocampal gyrus) consolidate new memories, which eventually depend largely on neocortical regions, particularly in the temporal lobes.110.111.113.114 Other brain structures also play a role in declarative memory, including portions of Broca's region (BA 44, 45, and 47) and frontal polar cortex (BA 10), which seem to underlie aspects of the selection or retrieval of declarative memories,<sup>115–117</sup> and the right cerebellum. which may underlie searching for declarative knowledge.<sup>118</sup> Importantly, some of these other structures also constitute part of the procedural memory system, suggesting that procedural system abnormalities may be expected to result in impairments of lexical search or retrieval - though not necessarily of the acquisition and organization of lexical knowledge.7 Finally, evidence suggests that the declarative memory system subserves the learning and use not only of fact and event knowledge but also of lexical knowledge. Middle and inferior aspects of the temporal lobe may be particularly important for storing word meanings, whereas superior temporal and temporo-parietal regions may be more important for storing phonological word forms, and possibly also for stored morphological and syntactic structures (e.g., in formulaic speech).6.119

The declarative and procedural memory systems do not function completely independently from each other. Rather, evidence suggests that they interact, yielding both cooperative and competitive learning and processing.<sup>6,120–122</sup> First, the two systems can complement each other in acquiring the same or analogous knowledge. including knowledge of sequences. Second, animal and human studies suggest that the two systems also interact competitively. This leads to a "seesaw effect,"<sup>6</sup> such that a dysfunction of one system results in an enhancement of the other, or that learning in one system depresses the function of the other.

We posit that in ASD the declarative memory system will tend to take over certain grammatical functions from the dysfunctional procedural memory system. In particular, complex structures that can be composed by the grammatical/procedural system (e.g., walk + -ed) in normally developing individuals may simply be stored as chunks (e.g., walked) in lexical/declarative memory in individuals with ASD. Structures that are easier to memorize should be more likely to be stored. Thus, forms that are of higher frequency, shorter, and perhaps less complex should be particularly likely to be memorized. Moreover, ASD individuals should be able to compensate for their grammatical deficits by learning explicit rules in declarative memory, such as "add -ed to the end of the verb when the event has already happened." Such increases in reliance on the lexical/declarative memory system in ASD should also be reflected in measures at the level of the brain, such as activation changes (compared to controls) in lexical/declarative memory brain structures in functional neuroimaging studies and possibly even in changes in the neuroanatomy of these structures (e.g., in their volumes or areas). Indeed, both behavioral and brain evidence suggests that such declarative-memory compensation takes place in other populations who appear to be afflicted with a grammatical/procedural dysfunction. including children with SLI 7 and agrammatic aphasics.123

Finally, such compensation should depend on the extent to which declarative memory abilities remain intact and should vary with respect to the functionality of this system. Thus, where declarative memory is dysfunctional, such compensation should be less available. In the extreme, a lack of such compensation in the context of a highly dysfunctional procedural memory system would be expected to result in a virtual absence of language. However, we suggest that declarative memory is often (though not necessarily) largely spared in ASD, resulting in a relative sparing of lexical knowledge, though the retrieval or search of this knowledge may tend to be problematic (see preceding text).

In the following two sections we provide brief overviews of the status in ASD of language and other functions that depend on the brain structures that underlie the procedural and declarative memory systems.

#### ASD Profile of Procedural System Functions

#### Grammar

As we have seen, rule-governed compositional aspects of grammar seem to be largely abnormal in ASD. This pattern holds across language domains, from syntax to morphology to phonology. In contrast, aspects of knowledge or processing in these domains that do not as clearly involve composition, such as irregularly inflected forms or individual phonemes, seem to remain relatively spared. These contrasting patterns support the prediction of the PDH that compositional aspects of grammar, which are posited to depend on the procedural system, should be impaired in ASD.

Evidence also suggests that ASD individuals compensate for these impairments by relying on lexical/declarative memory. The widespread dependence on formulaic speech indicates a dependence on the use of memorized complex representations, even of structures that would normally be composed in syntax.<sup>7,73</sup> It is important to point out that even ASD language that appears to be normal may actually depend more heavily on lexical/declarative memory than it does in typically developing individuals. Although such a dependence may be difficult to detect in spontaneous language samples or in many standardized tests, it can be revealed by a variety of behavioral measures or analyses (e.g., "frequency effect" correlations between the forms' frequency of use and production or recognition times, suggesting storage of these forms) as well as by neuroimaging techniques.7 Indeed, we have seen that neuroimaging studies of grammatical processing find not only reduced activation and volumes in procedural system brain structures but also increased activation and volumes in certain declarative memory structures, which may reflect an increased dependence on these structures due to compensation and the seesaw effect.

The two recent investigations that reported both normal accuracy and faster than normal grammatical processing in syntax and regular morphology are highly intriguing.<sup>51,61</sup> It is not yet clear what to make of these findings. One possibility is that these subjects are highly successful at compensating for compositional deficits with the lexical/declarative memory system. The increased temporal lobe activation in the Just et al. study is consistent with this view. Alternatively, these ASD subjects may possess a disinhibited/unsuppressed (hyper) profile, leading to particularly rapid responses, whereas subjects in other studies may instead display an inhibited/suppressed (hypo) profile, leading to impaired accuracy. Indeed, as we will see, both profiles seem to be found in ASD in certain nonlinguistic domains. A hyper profile is consistent with a different interpretation of the underactivation observed in procedural system brain structures during grammatical processing, namely that this reflects particularly efficient rather than deficient processing. Interestingly, the ASD subjects were high functioning in both of the investigations that reported fast processing, suggesting the possibility that such fast processing might be at least somewhat associated with high-functioning ASD.124 Whether or not such an association turns out to hold, it is important to note that very few language studies of ASD report response times (we are not aware of any apart from the two discussed here), suggesting the possibility that such fast performance is actually not uncommon.

## Nonlinguistic Procedural System Functions

Autism is strongly associated with a number of motor and nonmotor deficits that suggest abnormalities of the brain structures of the procedural system. First of all, the processing, as well as the acquisition of both verbal and nonverbal nonmotor sequences, has been reported to be abnormal in ASD, particularly for complex sequences.<sup>88,125,126</sup> For example, abnormalities have been reported in the processing (production or recall) of hierarchically structured sequences, with relative sparing of linear, repetitive sequences.<sup>125,126</sup> This finding is particularly relevant to claims of grammatical impairments because grammar (and especially complex syntax) depends on the hierarchical rather than simply linear arrangement of smaller units into larger ones (e.g., the hierarchical combination of words to form phrases and sentences in syntax).<sup>127,128</sup> In addition to these findings concerning the processing of sequences, the one published study we are aware of that examined nonmotor sequence learning in a serial reaction time task found no evidence of learning in high-functioning ASD children and adolescents, whereas age- and IQ-matched typically developing control subjects indeed learned the sequence over the course of the task.<sup>88</sup>

A large number of studies have shown the existence of motor impairments in ASD (for reviews, see Reference 129 and Reference 130). Indeed, the prevalence of such findings has led to the suggestion that motor dysfunction in autism should be considered a core feature of the disorder.<sup>131,132</sup> Consistent with procedural memory abnormalities, deficits seem to be much worse for performing complex sequential motor skills than simple motor acts such as finger tapping.44 A large number of studies have reported impairments in the pantomime and imitation of complex actions (for a review, see Reference 129). One particularly comprehensive study found that pantomiming actions (e.g., "Show how you would use a toothbrush.") was highly impaired, especially for sequential as compared to single actions; imitating actions was somewhat less impaired (but again, more so for sequential than single actions); and actual object use did not show deficits at all.<sup>133</sup> This is exactly the pattern seen in ideomotor apraxia, which is linked to left SMA, basal ganglia, and inferior parietal structures.96 Finally, it has also been observed that individuals with ASD have difficulty learning complex sequential motor skills such as dancing or skipping.129

Other motor deficits in ASD are suggestive of abnormalities of specific brain structures of the procedural system. Impairments of balance and other motor-related functions linked to the cerebellum have often been reported in ASD.<sup>124,134,135</sup> Still other motor impairments suggest basal ganglia abnormalities and seem to indicate the existence of both hypo and hyper deficits in the disorder. On the one hand, a number of studies have reported hypokinetic (i.e., bradykinetic, or slow) movements similar to those of Parkinson's patients.<sup>124,136</sup> On the other hand, ASD is also strongly associated with unsuppressed motor activity, such as motor (and vocal) tics and stereotypies (repetitive movements or behaviors),137 which have been linked to basal ganglia abnormalities not only in developmental disorders such as Tourette syndrome<sup>138,139</sup> but also in ASD itself<sup>140,141</sup> (but see Reference 142). Hyperkinetic (choreiform) movements such as isolated jerking of the extremities, which are characteristic of Huntington's disease, have also been observed in ASD.135 Interestingly, in this last study, all ten subjects showed hyperkinetic movements, whereas none showed movement impairments typical of Parkinson's disease. Thus, there appears to be at least some separation between ASD groups that show hypo and hyper behaviors. Consistent with such a separation, Mari et al.<sup>124</sup> found that lowfunctioning ASD individuals showed bradykinetic movements similar to those found

in Parkinson's disease, whereas high-functioning individuals instead showed abnormally fast movements relative to normal controls. This lends credence to the hypothesis discussed earlier that hypo and hyper profiles may also be found in ASD in the domain of language.

Finally, other functions associated with the brain structures of the procedural system have also been found to be impaired. (For a discussion of the relationship of the following functions to procedural memory, see Reference 7.) Thus, investigations of ASD have reported deficits of rapid temporal processing<sup>143</sup> as well as impairments in the estimation of stimulus duration<sup>144</sup> (but see Reference 88). Additionally, working memory has been found to be impaired in ASD in some studies<sup>145,146</sup> (but see Reference 62). There have also been reports of deficits in ASD of motion processing, a dorsal stream function.<sup>147,148</sup> Indeed, one study<sup>147</sup> found deficits in motion processing, but not in form processing, which depends on the ventral stream (which is closely related to declarative memory<sup>6</sup>). Further examination in ASD of these and other functions that may depend on procedural system brain structures seems warranted.

## ASD Profile of the Declarative Memory System

#### Lexical Memory

As we have seen, evidence suggests that word learning and lexical knowledge remain largely normal in ASD. For example, individuals with the disorder show intact performance at receptive lexical processing tasks. Similarly, expressive lexical abilities seem to be spared in single-word production tasks, though impairments have been found in both rapid naming and verbal fluency tasks, suggesting deficits in lexical retrieval or search, especially under speeded conditions. This profile of lexical abilities is consistent with a relatively normal lexical memory, accompanied by abnormalities to brain structures such as frontal and cerebellar regions that underlie lexical search and retrieval as well as aspects of rapid processing.<sup>6.7</sup>

#### Conceptual Knowledge

Conceptual knowledge appears to be largely spared in ASD. This seems to hold for both individual word meanings and their categorical organization.<sup>65,149–152</sup> For example, ASD children have been found to show a normal pattern of prototypicality ratings of members of numerous categories at both basic and superordinate levels, such as chairs, furniture, dogs, and animals.<sup>149</sup> Additionally, semantic priming (e.g., *nurse* will be responded to faster or more accurately following *doctor* than following *table* due to semantic associations between *doctor* and *nurse*) has been found to be normal,<sup>153</sup> suggesting intact conceptual–semantic representations in ASD. Another study reported normal interference in a Stroop task with a range of word categories, including not only color names but also concrete and abstract words.<sup>150</sup> Similarly, in a word–picture matching task, ASD subjects did not differ from controls on either concrete or abstract words.<sup>151</sup>

However, not all conceptual categories seem to be spared in ASD. Specifically, ASD individuals have been found to show impairments at processing words that are related to mental or emotional states<sup>5,151</sup> (but see Reference 154). Importantly, these impairments may be explained in terms of deficits of emotion or theory of mind.<sup>5,155</sup> Indeed, ASD deficits in the conceptual knowledge of verbs that are related to mental states ("cognition" verbs such as *know*, *think*) were found to be related to measures of theory of mind (but not to grammatical performance).<sup>5</sup>

We are aware of only one functional neuroimaging study of conceptual processing in ASD.156 This fMRI study examined conceptual-semantic processing ("Judge if a word is positive or negative.") as compared to perceptual processing ("Judge if a word is upper or lower case."). In this comparison, control subjects robustly activated regions in the left BA 45, left BA 47 (and, borderline significantly, right BA 47), and left medial frontal cortex (two clusters of activation, one on the border of BA 6 and BA 8 - i.e., pre-SMA - and one more anterior in BA 8), as well as in the right cerebellum. In contrast, ASD subjects showed only minimal frontal activation, with a small cluster in left BA 47. They showed no activation in the cerebellum or in any other frontal region, including left BA 45, medial frontal cortex, or right BA 47. Moreover, and unlike the controls, they activated the posterior portion of the superior temporal sulcus/middle temporal gyrus. This is strikingly similar to the neuroimaging patterns discussed earlier and reinforces the view that the temporal lobe structures of lexical/declarative memory may not only be spared, but in fact might be relied on to a greater degree than in typically developing subjects, even for conceptual processing.

#### Learning in Declarative Memory

An increasing body of evidence suggests that the learning of verbal and nonverbal knowledge in declarative memory (i.e., the acquisition of knowledge in semantic memory) is essentially spared in ASD.<sup>125,145,157,158</sup> (Tasks probing immediate recall or recognition will not be discussed here as they may reflect processing in short-term or working memory rather than learning in declarative memory, which can perhaps be most clearly ascertained with recall or recognition after a delay; we only discuss such post-delay performance here.) First of all, numerous studies have suggested that learning in "rote memory" (i.e., memorizing individual items such as telephone numbers or addresses) is a strength in ASD.<sup>145,159,160</sup> Second, ASD subjects show normal performance on tasks of paired-associate learning (e.g., presenting a pair of words that are studied together, then later prompting with the first word of the pair and asking the subject to recall the second word).<sup>44,49,157,161</sup> Third, normal performance is also observed on cued recall measures after a delay (e.g., after the presentation of a list of words, subjects can be successfully cued with the initial sounds of the word, such as *fr* to cue the recall of *fruit*).<sup>161–163</sup>

However, evidence also suggests the existence of episodic memory impairments in ASD.<sup>125,145,158,164</sup> Thus, memory for recent, personally experienced events is consistently reported to be impaired in ASD relative to controls.<sup>165–168</sup> The basis of this episodic memory impairment in the context of spared semantic memory is not yet clear, although it has been suggested that these impairments may reflect the particular dependence of episodic memory on frontal structures.<sup>158</sup> Note that in any case such impairments would not be expected to impact the acquisition of lexical knowledge, which should depend on semantic rather than episodic memory.

# The Neurobiology of Procedural and Declarative Memory Brain Structures in ASD

Although studies of the neurobiology of procedural and declarative memory brain structures have produced quite a few inconsistent results, some patterns are beginning to emerge (for overviews of these and other brain structures in ASD, see References 169, 170, and 171). Of particular interest here are abnormalities of left frontal cortex, and especially Broca's area, which have consistently been found in studies that have examined this region.172-176 Interestingly, neuroanatomical abnormalities of frontal-cerebellar circuitry have also been implicated in several recent reports.175-177 Moreover, postmortem studies reliably report reduced numbers of Purkinje cells in the cerebellum.<sup>170</sup> Nevertheless, results from experiments probing the cerebellum with other methods, such as structural MRI, have been more variable (for a recent review, see Reference 171). Studies of other brain structures of the procedural and declarative memory systems, including the hippocampus and the basal ganglia, have also produced somewhat inconsistent results, with some (but not other) studies suggesting abnormalities (see reviews mentioned earlier and discussion in Reference 142). (Note that the hippocampus was not examined in any of the language-related imaging studies discussed earlier, and the basal ganglia were only examined in one of these studies.) Further investigations are clearly needed to clarify the inconsistencies in these (and other) structures and to examine the functional consequences for language of any observed structural abnormalities.

## SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

In this chapter we have argued that language and communicative impairments in autism can be better understood in light of integrative explanatory frameworks that examine these deficits in the broader context of brain and behavior in ASD. First, impairments in pragmatic language abilities are argued to be related to theory of mind impairments. Second, we show that ASD is associated with impairments of compositional aspects of grammar, across linguistic domains, and argue that these impairments are related to abnormalities of brain structures of the procedural memory system, including at least Broca's area. In contrast, lexical and declarative (especially semantic) memory appear to be a relative strength, and evidence suggests that these capacities may be used to compensate for deficient grammatical processing in ASD.

The two classes of language and communication impairments (i.e., of pragmatics and grammar) have been presented as independent deficits. However, possible relations between the two have yet to be explored. Of particular interest is evidence suggesting that frontal cortex, including Broca's area, is implicated in both theory of mind and grammatical/procedural functions. Intriguingly, it has been suggested that theory of mind depends on the dorsal stream,<sup>83</sup> suggesting another potential neuroanatomical link between the two domains. Thus, it may be worthwhile to explore the possibility that pragmatic and grammatical deficits in ASD result from distinct functional deficits, which nevertheless both ultimately depend on the same or related underlying brain structures. In conclusion, autism is associated with a particular profile of impaired (pragmatic, grammatical) and spared (lexical) language abilities. The status of these abilities in ASD can be at least partly explained in terms of their dependence on neurocognitive substrates that also subserve nonlanguage functions, specifically theory of mind (pragmatics), procedural memory (grammar), and declarative memory (lexicon). Whether or how the neurocognitive abnormalities underlying theory of mind and procedural memory are related to each other or to other abnormalities in ASD (e.g., underconnectivity, <sup>51,178</sup> weak central coherence,<sup>179</sup> or impaired executive function<sup>180</sup>) remains to be examined. Overall, the explanatory theories presented here not only provide wide-ranging accounts of linguistic and nonlinguistic data but also generate new questions and new directions for research.

## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

Support was provided to MTU by NSF SBR-9905273, NIH R01 MH58189, and NIH R01 HD049347, and to MTU and MW by research grants from the National Alliance for Autism Research and the Mabel Flory Trust. Support was provided to HTF by U19 DC 03610, which is part of the NICHD/NIDCD funded CPEA, and U54 MH 66398, which is part of the NIH funded STAART Centers, and a grant from the Nancy Lurie Marks Family Foundation. Please address correspondence to Michael T. Ullman (michael@georgetown.edu).

## REFERENCES

- APA, DSM-IV, 4th ed., American Psychiatric Association. Washington, D.C., 1994.
- Lord, C., Risi, S., and Pickles, A., Trajectory of language development, in *Developmental Language Disorders*, Eds., Rice, M.L. and Warren, S.F., Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Mahwah, NJ, 2004, pp. 7–29.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Social and pragmatic deficits in autism: cognitive or affective?. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders 18, 379–402, 1988.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., What language reveals about the understanding of minds in children with autism, in *Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from Autism*, Eds., Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1993, pp. 138–157.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Language and understanding minds: connections in autism, in Understanding Other Minds, 2nd ed., Eds., Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Oxford University Press, New York, 2000, pp. 124–149.
- Ullman, M.T., Contributions of memory circuits to language: the declarative/procedural model, *Cognition* 92(1–2), 231–270, 2004.
- Ullman, M.T. and Pierpont, E.I., Specific language impairment is not specific to language: the procedural deficit hypothesis, *Cortex* 41(3), 399–433, 2005.
- Mundy, P., Sigman, M., and Kasari, C., A longitudinal study of joint attention and language development in autistic children, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 20, 115–123, 1990.
- Mundy, P., Sigman, M., Ungerer, J., and Sherman, T., Defining the social deficits in autism: The contribution of nonverbal communication measures, *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 27, 657–669, 1986.

- Mundy, P., Sigman, M., and Kasari, C., The theory of mind and joint-attention deficits in autism. in *Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from Autism*, Eds., Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1993, pp. 181–203.
- Charman, T., Drew, A., Baird, C., and Baird, G., Measuring early language development in preschool children with autism spectrum disorder using the MacArthur communicative development inventory, *Journal of Child Language* 30, 213–236, 2003.
- Mundy, P., Sigman, M., and Kasari, C., Nonverbal communication, developmental level and symptom presentation in autism, *Development and Psychopathology* 6, 389–401, 1994.
- Grice, H.P., Logic and conversation, in *Syntax and Semantics*, Eds., Cole, P. and Morgan, J.L., Academic Press, New York, 1975.
- 14. Wetherby, A., Ontogeny of communication functions in autism, *Journal of Autism* and Developmental Disorders 16, 295–316, 1986.
- Wetherby, A. and Prutting, C., Profiles of communicative and cognitive-social abilities in autistic children, *Journal of Speech and Hearing Research* 27, 364–377, 1984.
- Ball, J., A Pragmatic Analysis of Autistic Children's Language with respect to Aphasic and Normal Language Development, Doctoral dissertation, Melbourne University, 1978.
- Loveland, K., Landry, S., Hughes, S., Hall, S., and McEvoy, R., Speech acts and the pragmatic deficits of autism, *Journal of Speech and Hearing Research* 31, 593–604, 1988.
- Rollins, P., A Case Study of the Development of Communicative Skills for Six Autistic Children, Doctoral dissertation, Harvard University, 1994.
- Capps, L., Kehres, J., and Sigman, M., Conversational abilities among children with autism and children with developmental delays, *Autism* 2, 325–344, 1998.
- Ghaziuddin, M. and Gerstein, L., Pedantic speaking style differentiates Asperger syndrome from high-functioning autism, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Dis*orders 26, 585–595, 1996.
- Ramberg, C., Ehlers, S., Nyden, A., Johansson, M., and Gillberg, C., Language and pragmatic functions in school-age children on the autism spectrum, *European Journal* of Disorders of Communication 31, 387–413, 1996.
- Adams, C., Green, J., Gilchrist, A., and Cox, A., Conversational behaviour of children with Asperger syndrome and conduct disorder, *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 43, 679–690, 2002.
- Fine, J., Bartolucci, G., Szatmari, P., and Ginsberg, G., Cohesive discourse in pervasive developmental disorders, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 24, 315–330, 1994.
- Loveland, K., Tunali, B., Kelley, M.L., and McEvoy, R.E., Referential communication and response adequacy in autism and Down's syndrome, *Applied Psycholinguistics* 10, 301–313, 1989.
- Surian, L., Baron-Cohen, S., and Van der Lely, H.K.J., Are children with autism deaf to Grician Maxims?, *Cognitive Neuropsychiatry* 1(1), 55–71, 1996.
- Paul, R. and Cohen, D.J., Responses to contingent queries in adults with mental retardation and pervasive developmental disorders, *Applied Psycholinguistics* 5, 349–357, 1984.
- Volden, J., Conversational repair in speakers with autism spectrum disorder, International Journal of Language and Communication Disorders 39, 171–189, 2004.
- Loveland, K. and Tunali, B., Narrative language in autism and the theory of mind hypothesis: a wider perspective, in *Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from Autism*, Eds., Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1993.

- Tager-Flusberg, H., "Once upon a ribbit": stories narrated by autistic children. British Journal of Developmental Psychology 13, 45–59, 1995.
- Tager-Flusberg, H. and Sullivan, K., Attributing mental states to story characters: a comparison of narratives produced by autistic and mentally retarded individuals. *Applied Psycholinguistics* 16, 241–256, 1995.
- Shriberg, L., Paul, R., McSweeney, J.L., Klin, A., Cohen, D., and Volkmar, F.R., Speech and prosody characteristics of adolescents and adults with high-functioning autism and asperger syndrome, *Journal of Speech Language and Hearing Research* 44(5), 1097–1115, 2001.
- Happé, F. Communicative competence and theory of mind in autism: a test of relevance theory, *Cognition* 48, 101–119, 1993.
- Happé, F., An advanced test of theory of mind: Understanding of story characters' thoughts and feelings by able autistic, mentally handicapped and normal children and adults, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 24, 129–154, 1994.
- MacKay, G. and Shaw, A., A comparative study of figurative language in children with autistic spectrum disorders, *Child Language Teaching and Therapy* 20, 13–32, 2004.
- Minshew, N.J., Sweeney, J.A., and Furman, J.M., Evidence for a primary neocortical systems abnormality in autism, *Society for Neuroscience Abstracts* 21, 735, 1995.
- Kerbel, D. and Grunwell, P., A study of idiom comprehension in children with semantic-pragmatic difficulties. Part II: Between-groups results and discussion, *Inter*national Journal of Language and Communication Disorders 33(1), 23–44, 1998.
- Martin, I. and McDonald, S., An exploration of causes of non-literal language problems in individuals with Asperger syndrome, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 34, 311–328, 2004.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Hey! It was just a joke! Understanding propositions and propositional attitudes by normally developing children and children with autism, *Israel Journal of Psychiatry* 34, 174–178, 1997.
- Jolliffe, T. and Baron-Cohen, S., The strange stories test: a replication with highfunctioning adults with autism or Asperger syndrome, *Journal of Autism and Devel*opmental Disorders 29, 395–406, 1999.
- Mitchell, P., Saltmarsh, R., and Russell, H., Overly literal interpretations of speech in autism: understanding that messages arise from minds, *Journal of Child Psychology* and *Psychiatry* 38, 685–691, 1997.
- 41. Chomsky, N., Aspects of the Theory of Syntax, The MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 1965.
- 42. Pinker, S., The Language Instinct, William Morrow, New York, 1994.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Sentence comprehension in autistic children, Applied Psycholinguistics 2, 5–24, 1981.
- Minshew, N.J., Goldstein, G., and Siegel, D., Neuropsychologic functioning in autism: profile of a complex information processing disorder, *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society* 3(4), 303–316, 1997.
- Minshew, N.J., Goldstein, G., Taylor, G.H., and Siegel, D.J., Academic achievement in high functioning autistic individuals, *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neu*ropsychology 16(2), 261–270, 1994.
- Kjelgaard, M.M. and Tager-Flusberg, H., An investigation of language impairment in autism: implications for genetic subgroups, *Language and Cognitive Processes* 16(2), 287–308, 2001.
- Müller, R.A., Behen, M.E., Rothermel, R.D., Chugani, D.C., Muzik, O., Mangner, T.J., and Chugani, H.T., Brain mapping of language and auditory perception in highfunctioning autistic adults: a PET study, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Dis*orders 29(1), 19–31, 1999.

- Minshew, N.J., Goldstein, G., and Siegel, D., Speech and language in high-functioning autistic individuals, *Neuropsychology* 9, 255–261, 1995.
- Minshew, N.J., Goldstein, G., Muenz, L.R., and Payton, J.B., Neuropsychological functioning in nonmentally retarded autistic individuals, *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology* 14(5), 749–761, 1992.
- Prior, M.R. and Hall, L.C., Comprehension of transitive and intransitive phrases by autistic, retarded, and normal children, *Journal of Communication Disorders* 12(2), 103–111, 1979.
- Just, M., Cherkassky, V., Keller, T., and Minshew, N., Cortical activation and synchronization during sentence comprehension in high-functioning autism: evidence of underconnectivity, *Brain* 127(Pt. 8), 1811–1821, 2004.
- Scarborough, H.S., Rescorla, L., Tager-Flusberg, H., Fowler, A.E., and Sudhalter, V., The relation of utterance length to grammatical complexity in normal and languagedisordered groups, *Applied Psycholinguistics: Psycholigcal Studies of Language Processes* 12(1), 23–45, 1991.
- 53. Eigsti, L-M. and Bennetto, L., Syntactic abilities and memory functions in young children with autism, under review.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Calkins, S., Nolin, T., Baumberger, T., Anderson, M., and Chadwick-Dias, A., A longitudinal study of language acquisition in autistic and Down syndrome children, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 20(1), 1–21, 1990.
- Bartolucci, G., Pierce, S.J., and Streiner, D., Cross-sectional studies of grammatical morphemes in autistic and mentally retarded children, *Journal of Autism and Devel*opmental Disorders 10(1), 39–50, 1980.
- Howlin, P., The acquisition of grammatical morphemes in autistic children: a critique and replication of the findings of Bartolucci, Pierce, and Streiner, 1980, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 14(2), 127–136, 1984.
- Tager-Flusberg, H. and Calkins, S., Does imitation facilitate the acquisition of grammar? Evidence from a study of autistic, Down's syndrome and normal children, *Journal of Child Language* 17(3), 591–606, 1990.
- Botting, N. and Conti-Ramsden, G., Autism, primary pragmatic difficulties, and specific language impariment: can we distinguish them using psycholinguistic markers?, *Developmental Medicine and Child Neurology* 45, 515–524, 2003.
- 59. Condouris, K., Evancie, L., and Tager-Flusberg, H., Tense error patterns in children with autism and children with SLI, *International Meeting for Autism Research*. Orlando, FL, 2002.
- 60. Roberts, J.A., Rice, M.L., and Tager-Flusberg, H., Tense marking in children with autism, *Applied Psycholinguistics* 25, 429-444, 2004.
- Walenski, M., Mostofsky, S.H., Gidley Larson, J., and Ullman, M.T., Fast Grammatical Processing in autism, in *Twelfth Annual Meeting of the Cognitive Neuroscience Society*, New York, 2005.
- Ozonoff, S. and Strayer, D.L., Further evidence of intact working memory in autism. Journal of Autism Developmental Disorders 31(3), 257–263, 2001.
- 63. Lord, C. and Paul, R., Language and communication in autism, in Handbook of Autism and Pervasive Developmental Disorders, 1997, pp. 195–225.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Do autism and specific language impairment represent overlapping language disorders, in *Developmental Language Disorders*, Eds., Rice, M.L. and Warren, S.F., 2004, pp. 31–52.
- 65. Tager-Flusberg. H., The conceptual basis for referential word meaning in children with autism, *Child Development* 56(5), 1167–1178, 1985.

- Rumsey, J.M., Neuropsychological divergence of high-level autism and severe dyslexia, *Journal of Autism and Childhood Disorders* 20(2), 155–168, 1990.
- 67. Boucher, J., Word Fluency in High-Functioning Autistic Children, Journal of Autism and Childhood Schizophrenia, 18(4), 637–645, 1988.
- Müller, R.-A., Chugani, D.C., Behen, M.E., Rothermel, R.D., Muzik, O., Chakraborty, P.K., and Chugani, H.T., Impairment of dento-thalamo-cortical pathway in autistic men: language activation data from positron emission tomography, *Neuroscience Letters* 245(1), 1–4, 1998.
- De Fossé, L., Hodge, S., Makris, N., Kennedy, D., Caviness, V., McGrath, L., Steele. S., Ziegler, D., Herbert, M., Frazier, J., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Harris, G., Language association cortex asymmetry in autism and specific language impairment, *Annals of Neurology* 56, 757–766, 2004.
- Howlin, P. and Rutter, M., *Treatment of Autistic Children*, John Wiley & Sons, Chichester, U.K., 1987.
- Bartak, L., Rutter, M., and Cox, A., A comparative study of infantile autism and specific developmental receptive language disorder, *British Journal of Psychiatry* 126. 127–145, 1975.
- Dobbinson, S., Perkins, M., and Boucher, J., The interactional significance of formulas in autistic language. *Clinical Linguistics and Phonetics* 17(4–5), 299–307. 2003.
- Wray, A. and Perkins, M.R., The functions of formulaic language: an integrated model, *Language and Communication* 20, 1–28, 2000.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., A psychological approach to understanding the social and language impairments in autism, *International Review of Psychiatry* 11, 325–334, 1999.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Exploring the relationships between theory of mind and socialcommunicative functioning in children with autism, in *Individual Differences in Theory of Mind: Implications for Typical and Atypical Development*, Eds., Repacholi. B. and Slaughter, V., Psychology Press, Hove, UK, 2003.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Leslie, A.M., and Frith, U., Does the autistic child have a theory of mind?, *Cognition* 21, 37–46, 1985.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from Autism, Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1993.
- Baron-Cohen, S., From attention-goal psychology to belief-desire psychology: the development of a theory of mind, and its dysfunction, in *Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from Autism*, Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1993, pp. 60–82.
- Hobson, R.P., Understanding persons: the role of affect, in Understanding Other Minds: Perspectives from Autism, Baron-Cohen, S., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Cohen, D.J., Oxford University Press, Oxford, 1993, pp. 204–227.
- Sigman, M. and Ruskin, E., Continuity and Change in the Social Competence of Children with Autism. Down Syndrome and Developmental Delays, Blackwell Publishers, Malden, MA, 1999.
- Sperber, D. and Wilson, D., *Relevance: Communication and Cognition*, Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA, 1986.
- Hale, C.M. and Tager-Flusberg, H., Social communication in children with autism: the relationship between theory of mind in discourse development, *Autism*, 9(2), 157–178, 2005.
- Frith, C.D. and Frith, U., Interacting minds a biological basis, Science 286, 1692–1695, 1999.

- Happé, F., Theory of mind and the self, Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1001, 134–144, 2003.
- Baron-Cohen, S., Ring, H.A., Wheelwright, S., Bullmore, E.T., Brammer, M.J., Simmons, A., and Williams, S.C., Social intelligence in the normal and autistic brain: an fMRI study. *European Journal of Neuroscience* 11, 1891–1898, 1999.
- Happé, F., Ehlers, S., Fletcher, P., Frith, U., Johansson, M., Gillberg, C., Dolan, R., Frackowiak, R., and Frith, C., "Theory of mind" in the brain: evidence from a PET scan study of Asperger syndrome, *Neuroreport* 8, 197–201, 1996.
- Frith, C., What do imaging studies tell us about the neural basis of autism?, Novartis Foundation Symposium 251, 149–166, 2003.
- Mostofsky, S.H., Goldberg, M.C., Landa, R.J., and Denckla, M.B., Evidence for a deficit in procedural learning in children and adolescents with autism: implications for cerebellar contribution, *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society* 6(7), 752–759, 2000.
- Schacter, D.L. and Tulving, E., *Memory Systems 1994*, The MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 1994.
- Squire, L.R. and Knowlton, B.J., The medial temporal lobe, the hippocampus, and the memory systems of the brain, in *The New Cognitive Neurosciences*, Ed., Gazzaniga, M.S., MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2000, pp. 765–780.
- Willingham, D.B., A neuropsychological theory of motor skill learning, *Psychological Review* 105(3), 558–584, 1998.
- Graybiel, A.M., Building action repertoires: Memory and learning functions of the basal ganglia, *Current Opinion in Neurobiology* 5, 733–741, 1995.
- Knowlton, B.J. and Squire, L.R., Artificial grammar learning depends on implicit acquisition of both abstract and exemplar-specific information, *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Learning Memory and Cognition* 22(1), 169–181, 1996.
- Poldrack, R.A., Prabhakaran, V., Seger, C.A., and Gabrieli, J.D., Striatal activation during acquisition of a cognitive skill, *Neuropsychology* 13(4), 564–574, 1999.
- Ullman, M.T., A neurocognitive perspective on language: the declarative/procedural model, *Nature Reviews Neuroscience* 2, 717–726, 2001.
- Heilman, K.M., Watson, R.T., and Rothi, L.G., Disorders of skilled movements: limb apraxia, in *Behavioral Neurology and Neuropsychology*, Eds., Feinberg, T.E. and Farah, M.J., McGraw-Hill, New York, 1997, pp. 227–235.
- Schluter, N.D., Krams, M., Rushworth, M.F.S., and Passingham, R.E., Cerebral dominance for action in the human brain: the selection of actions, *Neuropsychologia* 39(2), 105–113, 2001.
- Squire, L.R. and Zola, S.M., Structure and function of declarative and nondeclarative memory systems, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA* 93, 13515–13522, 1996.
- Hikosaka, O., Sakai, K., Nakahara, H., Lu, X., Miyachi, S., Nakamura, K., and Rand, M.K., Neural mechanisms for learning of sequential procedures, in *The New Cognitive Neurosciences*, Ed., Gazzaniga, M.S., MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2000, pp. 553–572.
- Goodale, M.A., Perception and action in the human visual system, in *The New Cognitive Neurosciences*, Ed., Gazzaniga, M.S., MIT Press, Cambridge, MA. 2000. pp. 365–378.
- Ullman, M.T., Is Broca's area part of a basal ganglia thalamocortical circuit?, *Cortex*, in press.
- Middleton, F.A. and Strick, P.L., Basal ganglia and cerebellar loops: motor and cognitive circuits, *Brain Research* 31(2–3), 236–250, 2000.

- Jankovic, J. and Tolosa, E.E., Parkinson's Disease and Movement Disorders, Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, MD, 1993.
- Bradshaw, J.L., Developmental Disorders of the Frontostriatal System, Psychology Press, Hove, East Sussex, Great Britain, 2001.
- 105. Young, A.B. and Penney, J.B., Biochemical and functional organization of the basal ganglia, in *Parkinson's Disease and Movement Disorders*, 2nd ed., Eds., Jankovic, J. and Tolosa, E., Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, MD, 1993, pp. 1–11.
- Albin, R.L., Young, A.B., and Penney, J.B., The functional anatomy of basal ganglia disorders, *Trends in Neurosciences* 12(10), 366–375, 1989.
- Middleton, F.A. and Strick, P.L., Basal ganglia output and cognition: evidence from anatomical, behavioral, and clinical studies, *Brain and Cognition* 42(2), 183–200, 2000.
- 108. Ullman, M.T., Corkin, S., Coppola, M., Hickok, G., Growdon, J.H., Koroshetz, W.J., and Pinker, S., A neural dissociation within language: evidence that the mental dictionary is part of declarative memory, and that grammatical rules are processed by the procedural system, *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience* 9(2), 266–276, 1997.
- Merzenich, M.M., Recanzone, G., Jenkins, W.M., Allard, T.T., and Nudo, R.J., Cortical representational plasticity, in *Neurobiology of Neocortex*, Eds., Rakic, P. and Singer, W., John Wiley & Sons, Chichester, U.K., 1988, pp. 41–67.
- Squire, L.R., Clark, R.E., and Bayley, P.J., Medial temporal lobe function and memory, in *The Cognitive Neurosciences*, 3rd ed., Ed., Gazzaniga, M.S., MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2004, pp. 691–708.
- Eichenbaum, H. and Cohen, N.J., From Conditioning to Conscious Recollection: Memory Systems of the Brain, Oxford University Press, New York, 2001.
- Chun, M.M., Contextual cueing of visual attention, *Trends in Cognitive Sciences* 4(5), 170–178, 2000.
- Hodges, J.R. and Patterson, K., Semantic memory disorders, *Trends in Cognitive Sciences* 1(2), 68–72, 1997.
- Martin, A., Ungerleider, L.G., and Haxby, J.V., Category specificity and the brain: the sensory/motor model of semantic representations of objects, in *The Cognitive Neurosciences*, Ed., Gazzaniga, M.S., The MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2000, pp. 1023–1036.
- Binder, J.R., Frost, J.A., Hammeke, T.A., Rao, S., and Cox, R.W., Function of the left planum temporale in auditory and linguisitic production, *Brain* 119, 1239–1247, 1996.
- 116. Thompson-Schill, S.L., D'Esposito, M., Aguirre, G.K., and Farah, M.J., Role of left inferior prefrontal cortex in retrieval of semantic knowledge: a reevaluation, *Proceed*ings of the National Academy of Science USA 94(26), 14792–14797, 1997.
- Buckner, R.L. and Wheeler, M.E., The cognitive neuroscience of remembering, *Nature Review Neuroscience* 2(9), 624–634, 2001.
- Desmond, J.E. and Fiez, J.A., Neuroimaging studies of the cerebellum: language, learning, and memory, *Trends in Cognitive Sciences* 2(9), 355–362, 1998.
- Ullman, M.T., A cognitive neuroscience perspective on second language acquisition: the declarative/procedural model, in *Mind and Context in Adult Second Language Acquisition*, Ed., Sanz, C., Georgetown University Press, Washington, D.C., 2005, pp. 141–178.
- Poldrack, R.A. and Packard, M.G., Competition among multiple memory systems: converging evidence from animal and human brain studies, *Neuropsychologia* 41(3), 245–251, 2003.
- Packard, M.G. and Knowlton, B.J., Learning and memory functions of the basal ganglia, Annual Review of Neuroscience 25, 563–593, 2002.

- Fletcher, P.C., Zafiris, O., Frith, C.D., Honey, R.A.E., and Corlett, P.R., On the benefits of not trying: brain activity and connectivity reflecting the interactions of explicit and implicit sequence learning, *Cerebral Cortex*, 15(7), 1002–1015, 2004.
- Drury, J.E. and Ullman, M. T., The memorization of complex forms in aphasia: implications for recovery. *Brain and Language* 83, 139–141, 2002.
- Mari, M., Castiello, U., Marks, D., Marraffa, C., and Prior, M., The reach-to-grasp movement in children with autism spectrum disorder, *Philosophical Transactions* of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences 358(1430), 393–403, 2003.
- Boucher, J., "Lost in a sea of time": timing-parsing and autism, in *Time and Memory: Issues in Philosophy and Psychology*, Eds., Perkins, M. and Howard, S., Clarendom Press, Oxford, 2001, pp. 111–135.
- Hermelin, B. and Frith, U., Psychological studies of childhood autism: can autistic children make sense of what they see and hear?, *Focus on Autistic Behavior* 6(1), 6–13, 1991.
- 127. Chomsky, N., Syntactic Structures, The Hague, Mouton, 1957.
- 128. Chomsky, N., The Minimalist Program, The MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 1995.
- 129. Smith, I.M. and Bryson, S.E., Imitation and action in autism: a critical review, *Psychological Bulletin* 116(2), 259–273, 1994.
- Leary, M.R. and Hill, D.A., Moving on: autism and movement disturbance, *Mental Retardation* 34(1), 39–53, 1996.
- Rogers, S. and Pennington, B.F., A theoretical approach to the deficits in infantile autism, *Development and Psychopathology* 3, 137–163, 1991.
- Müller, R.A., Pierce, K., Ambrose, J.B., Allen, G., and Courchesne, E., Atypical patterns of cerebral motor activation in autism: a functional magnetic resonance study. *Biological Psychiatry* 49(8), 665–676, 2001.
- Rogers, S.J., Bennetto, L., McEvoy, R., and Pennington, B.F., Imitation and pantomime in high-functioning adolescents with autism spectrum disorders, *Child Devel*opment 67(5), 2060–2073, 1996.
- Pierce, K. and Courchesne, E., Evidence for a cerebellar role in reduced exploration and stereotyped behavior in autism, *Biological Psychiatry* 49(8), 655–664, 2001.
- Jones, V. and Prior, M., Motor imitation abilities and neurological signs in autistic children, *Journal of Autism Developmental Disorders* 15(1), 37–46, 1985.
- Vilensky, J.A., Damasio, A.R., and Maurer, R.G., Gait disturbances in patients with autistic behavior: a preliminary study, *Archives of Neurology* 38(10), 646–649, 1981.
- Ringman, J. and Jankovic, J., Occurrence of tics in Asperger's syndrome and autistic disorder, *Journal of Child Neurology* 15(6), 394–400, 2000.
- Swerdlow, N.R. and Young, A.B., Neuropathology in Tourette syndrome: an update, Advances in Neurology 85, 151–161, 2001.
- Mink, J., Neurobiology of basal ganglia circuits in Tourette syndrome: faulty inhibition of unwanted motor patterns?, Advances in Neurology 85, 113–122, 2001.
- Sears, L.L., Vest, C., Mohamed, S., Bailey, J., Ranson, B.J., and Piven, J., An MRI study of the basal ganglia in autism, *Neuropsychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry* 23(4), 613–624, 1999.
- 141. Hollander, E., Anagnostou, E., Chaplin, W., Esposito, K., Haznedar, M., Licalzi, E., Wasserman, S., Soorya, L., and Buchsbaum, M., Striatal volume on magnetic resonance imaging and repetitive behaviors in autism, *Biological Psychiatry*, 2005.
- Hardan, A.Y., Kilpatrick, M., Keshavan, M.S., and Minshew, N.J., Motor performance and anatomic magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the basal ganglia in autism. *Journal of Child Neurology* 18(5), 317–324, 2003.

- Oram Cardy, J.E., Flagg, E.J., Roberts, W., Brian, J., and Roberts, T.P., Magnetoencephalography identifies rapid temporal processing deficit in autism and language impairment, *Neuroreport* 16(4), 329–332, 2005.
- Szelag, E., Kowalska, J., Galkowski, T., and Poppel, E., Temporal processing deficits in high-functioning children with autism, *Br J Psychol* 95(Pt. 3), 269–282, 2004.
- Bennetto, L., Pennington, B.F., and Rogers, S.J., Intact and impaired memory functions in autism, *Child Development* 67, 1816–1835, 1996.
- Luna, B., Minshew, N.J., Garver, K.E., Lazar, N.A., Thulborn, K.R., Eddy, W.F., and Sweeney, J.A., Neocortical system abnormalities in autism: an fMRI study of spatial working memory, *Neurology* 59(6), 834–840, 2002.
- Spencer, J., O'Brien, J., Riggs, K., Braddick, O., Atkinson, J., and Wattam-Bell, J.. Motion processing in autism: evidence for a dorsal stream deficiency, *Neuroreport* 11(12), 2765–2767, 2000.
- Pellicano, E., Gibson, L., Maybery, M., Durkin, K., and Badcock, D.R., Abnormal global processing along the dorsal visual pathway in autism: a possible mechanism for weak visuospatial coherence?, *Neuropsychologia* 43(7), 1044–1053, 2005.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Basic level and superordinate level categorization by autistic. mentally retarded, and normal children, *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology* 40(3), 450–469, 1985.
- Eskes, G.A., Bryson, S.E., and McCormick, T.A., Comprehension of concrete and abstract words in autistic children, *Journal of Autism and Childhood Schizophrenia* 20(1), 61–73, 1990.
- Hobson, R.P. and Lee, A., Emotion-related and abstract concepts in autistic people: evidence from the British picture vocablulary scale, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 19(4), 601–623, 1989.
- Bryson, S.E., Interference effects in autistic children: evidence for the comprehension of single stimuli, *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* 92(2), 250–254, 1983.
- Toichi, M. and Kamio, Y., Verbal association for simple common words in highfunctioning autism, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 31, 483–490, 2001.
- Van Lancker, D., Cornelius, C., and Needleman, R., Comprehension of verbal terms for emotions in normal, autistic, and schizophrenic children, *Developmental Neurop*sychology 7(1), 1–18, 1991.
- 155. Beversdorf, D.Q., Anderson, J.M., Manning, S.E., Anderson, S.L., Nordgren, R.E., Felopulos, G.J., Nadeau, S.E., Heilman, K.M., and Bauman, M.L., The effect of semantic and emotional context on written recall for verbal language in high functioning adults with autism spectrum disorder, *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery*. and Psychiatry 65(5), 8734–8737, 1998.
- 156. Harris, G.J., Chabris, C.F., Clark, J., Urban, T., Aharon, I., Steele, S., McGrath, L., Condouris, K., and Tager-Flusberg, H., Brain activation during semantic processing in autism spectrum disorders via functional magnetic resonance imaging, *Brain and Cognition*, in press.
- Minshew, N.J. and Goldstein, G., The pattern of intact and impaired memory functions in autism, *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry* 42, 1095–1101, 2001.
- Ben Shalom, D., Memory in autism: review and synthesis, Cortex 39(4–5), 1129–1138, 2003.
- VanMeter, L., Fein, D., Morris, R., Waterhouse, L., and Allen, D., Delay versus deviance in autistic social behavior, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 27(5), 557–569, 1997.
- Minshew, N.J. and Goldstein, G., Is autism an amnesic disorder? Evidence from the California verbal learning test, *Neuropsychology* 7, 209–216, 1993.

- Boucher, J. and Warrington, E.K., Memory deficits in early infantile autism: some similarities to the amnesic syndrome, *British Journal of Psychology* 67(1), 73–87, 1976.
- Bowler, D.M., Matthews, N.J., and Gardiner, J.M., Asperger's syndrome and memory: similarity to autism but not amnesia, *Neuropsychologia* 35, 65–70, 1997.
- Tager-Flusberg, H., Semantic processing in the free recall of autistic children: further evidence for a cognitive deficit, *British Journal of Psychology* 9, 417–430, 1991.
- Toichi, M. and Kamio, Y., Long-term memory in high-functioning autism: controversy on episodic memory in autism reconsidered, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 33(2), 151–161, 2003.
- Boucher, J., Memory for recent event in autistic children, Journal of Autism and Childhood Schizophrenia 11(3), 293–301, 1981.
- Klien, S.B., Chan, R.L., and Loftus, J., Independence of episodic and semantic selfknowledge: the case from autism, *Social Cognition* 17(4), 413–436, 1999.
- Millward, C., Powell, S., Messer, D., and Jordan, R., Recall for self and other in autism: children's memory for events experienced by themselves and their peers, *Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders* 30(1), 15–28, 2000.
- Bowler, D.M., Gardiner, J.M., Grice, S., and Saavalainen, P., Memory illusions: false recall and recognition in adults with Asperger's syndrome, *Journal of Abnormal Psychology* 109(4), 663–672, 2000.
- Rumsey, J. and Ernst, M., Functional Neuroimaging of autistic disorders, *Mental Retardation and Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews* 6(3), 171–179, 2000.
- Bauman, M.L. and Kemper, T.L., *The Neurobiology of Autism*, The Johns Hopkins University Press, Baltimore, MD, 2005, p. 404.
- Brambilla, P., Hardan, A., di Nemi, S.U., Perez, J., Soares, J.C., and Barale, F., Brain anatomy and development in autism: review of structural MRI studies, *Brain Research Bulletin* 61(6), 557–569, 2003.
- Abell, F., Krams, M., Ashburner, J., Passingham, R., Friston, K., Frackowiak, R., Happe, F., Frith, C., and Frith, U., The neuroanatomy of autism: a voxel-based whole brain analysis of structural scans, *Neuroreport* 10(8), 1647–1651, 1999.
- Herbert, M.R., Harris, G.J., Adrien, K.T., Ziegler, D.A., Makris, N., Kennedy, D.N., Lange, N.T., Chabris, C.F., Bakardjiev, A., Hodgson, J., Takeoka, M., Tager-Flusberg, H., and Caviness, V.S., Abnormal asymmetry in language association cortex in autism, *Annals of Neurology* 52(5), 588–596, 2002.
- Herbert, M.R., Ziegler, D.A., Deutsch, C.K., O'Brien, L.M., Kennedy, D.N., Filipek, P.A., Bakardjiev, A.I., Hodgson, J., Takeoka, M., Makris, N., and Caviness, V.S., Jr., Brain asymmetries in autism and developmental language disorder: a nested wholebrain analysis, *Brain* 128(Pt. 1), 213–226, 2005.
- Courchesne, E. and Pierce, K., Brain overgrowth in autism during a critical time in development: implications for frontal pyramidal neuron and interneuron development and connectivity, *International Journal of Developmental Neuroscience* 23(2–3), 153–170, 2005.
- Carper, R. and Courchesne, E., Localized enlargement of the frontal cortex in early autism, *Biological Psychiatry* 57(2), 126–133, 2005.
- Carper, R. and Courchesne, E., Inverse correlation between frontal lobe and cerebellum sizes in children with autism, *Brain* 123(4), 836–844, 2000.
- Belmonte, M.K., Allen, G., Beckel-Mitchener, A., Boulanger, L.M., Carper, R.A., and Webb, S.J., Autism and abnormal development of brain connectivity, *Journal of Neuroscience* 24(42), 9228–9231, 2004.
- 179. Frith, U. and Happé, F., Autism: beyond "theory of mind," Cognition 50, 115-132, 1994.
- 180. Hill, E.L., Executive dysfunction in autism, Trends in Cognitive Sciences 8(1), 26-32, 2004.